
Making Births Safe for Women
This project was awarded a $15,000 grant from SG Foundation last year through Konbit 
Sante. We collaborated with Unite de Lutte pour la Sante (ULS) Health Center on this project.

This has been a year-long project focused on making births safe for women and improving 
the health outcomes of children living in Band du Nord, a peri-urban community of 25,000 
people located on the outskirts of Cap-Haitien, Haiti. This project has encompassed four 
interventions: prenatal clinics, mobile clinics, rally posts, and support for traditional birth at-
tendants. 

Prenatal clinics provide pregnant women with basic prenatal care focused on risk identifica-
tion, prevention and management of pregnancy-related complications, and health counsel-
ing. Mobile clinics occur once a month at geographically isolated communities. These clinics 
offer a range of preventive and curative services for the whole family, including screening and 
hospital referrals for malnourished children. The clinics also serve as vaccination sites.

Finally, traditional birth attendants meet monthly with ULS Health Center nurses to receive 
birthing kits, discuss challenging cases, and review topics for continuing education and 
skill-building interventions. Traditional birth attendants also identify and refer at-risk pregnant 
women to ULS Health Center. 

This project had 4423 direct beneficiaries between December 2020 and April 2021. We esti-
mate there were approximately 14,000 people that were indirect beneficiaries. Despite some 
financial and political disturbances in the area, ULS Health Center continued to provide qual-
ity care and services to a significant portion of the population. 

Ultrasound Training Program
We would like to highlight one of our projects that focuses on strengthening ultrasound im-
aging capacity in the Northern department of Haiti. The ultrasound machines are donated to 
Konbit Sante by Humanitarian Radiology Development Corp, a non-profit organization that is 
led by our collaborator, Dr. Berndt Schmit. The organization donates equipment and provides 
training and tools for the users. 

This project is currently being conducted at Unite de Lutte pour la Sante (ULS) Health Center 
and Serving Sante (SS) with the plan to expand to more hospitals and health centers. The 
ultrasound machines have been extremely helpful to conduct prenatal exams for expectant 
mothers. 

In both cases, the medical directors at the facilities identified the need for support. At ULS 
Health Center, this is one component of a maternal and child health project funded by a grant 
from SG Foundation. The project covers comprehensive prenatal care services, including 
ultrasound screening for pregnant women. On the other hand, SS had been offering prenatal 
ultrasounds as part of their routine care until a part of their machine malfunctioned last year. 
The equipment was made in China and they were unable to find the replacement parts. Dr. 
Nelly Osias, the medical director of SS, approached Konbit Sante for assistance to obtain a 
new machine. 

The screenings conducted by the machines have been able to help make births safer for 
women and their newborn children. Data from ULS Health Center indicates they were able to 
conduct sixty scans from December 2020 to April 2021, and only seven of those pregnancies 
had fetal complications which required special health treatment. Data from SS indicates they 
were successfully able to screen 634 patients between February 2020 to July 2021.

Our programs team on the ground at Konbit Sante, is working alongside our healthcare part-
ners and collaborators to strengthen this project. We are hopeful that this project will improve 
and facilitate better health outcomes for pregnant women. 
 
 

Oxygen cylinders alleviate power 
disruptions in pediatric service
As public power has become less reliable in Haiti, Justinien University 
Hospital has had to rely more on bottled oxygen rather than electric 
oxygen concentrators. However, there has often not been enough large 
bottles available for lease to keep the oxygen in stock in the pediatric 
service. This has often had catastrophic consequences to patients reliant 
on oxygen, especially premature infants who cannot breathe on their own.

In March, SwiMSA (Swiss Medical Students Association), a longtime 
collaborator with Konbit Sante in Haiti, informed us that their project 
Amitié Hispaniola (Friendship Haiti) was dissolving, and gave Konbit 
Sante a generous final contribution that we used to purchase eight large 
oxygen cylinders dedicated for the pediatric service at JUH. This allows 
for the service to maintain a good reserve of oxygen and helps ensure that 
empty cylinders are refilled well before the supply of O2 runs out, 
lessening the impact of power outages on pediatric patients.

HCBH pilot program aims at efficiency
Haiti Baptist Convention Hospital (HCBH), one of our partner facilities in 
Greater Cap-Haitien, has made great progress in recent years to become 
more self-sustaining and less reliant on external support by implementing 
many management improvements. Sustainability and provision of 
high-quality, accessible care to their patients are top concerns for them, 
and they are not yet where they want to be.

To that end, we are working with HCBH on a pilot project to restructure 
how it procures medications and supplies in such a way that will allow it 
to increase revenue while decreasing prices for patients and expanding 
access to free medication for patients who can’t pay. The first large order 
of medications was received from IMRES, a low-cost provider of essential 
medicines, and we will work together to analyze whether the strategy will 
meet those goals.

Partnership examines quality
improvements at healthcare facilities
Konbit Sante is partnering with the Haiti Ministry of Health Northern 
Department on a $30,000 grant from PAHO (Pan American Health 
Organization) to conduct research to identify factors that have effectively 
promoted the implementation of quality improvement (QI) initiatives at 
health-care facilities in Haiti, as well as factors that impede their 
progress. Only 13 projects out of 240 proposals from 22 countries were 
accepted, and this was the only one from Haiti. That speaks to how 
important and relevant the question is to so many low-resource settings.

The research, spearheaded by Konbit Sante Program Director Dr. Adrien 
Demes, is well underway. The research team is actively looking at a 
number of case studies of QI efforts on which we have been 
collaborating with our partners at JUH, FSM, and HCBH. For example, at 
JUH, we are studying what factors have facilitated or hampered efforts 
to reduce newborn deaths or efforts to improve the monitoring and care 
of women during the progression of labor in the JUH maternity. At FSM, 
we are looking at factors that lead to or block improvements in the 
quality of prenatal visits and improving staff attendance. This is a 
rigorous study that we hope to complete by October, and we look 
forward to sharing the findings at that time.

Volunteers mentor residents at JUH
In the spring, three New England physicians traveled to Haiti to mentor 
medical residents participating in Konbit Sante’s research training initiative 
at Justinien University Hospital (JUH). The pilot program is being offered 
as a collaboration between JUH, Konbit Sante, and the Haiti Medical 
Education project, and focuses on conducting practical research that 
helps clinicians measure the scope and nature of problems in their own 
work settings. The goal is to come up with solutions that will improve care 
and patient outcomes. There are 12 groups of residents conducting 
research that will help inform quality improvements in the hospital.

As part of this model, we invite volunteers with expertise in the subject 
matter being studied to supplement the training in research methods, both 
in person and remotely. Dr. John Devlin, an endocrinologist affiliated with 
several hospitals in the Portland area, is mentoring two groups of internal 
medicine residents looking at the quality of outpatient diabetes care. Dr. 
Dan Sobel, a retired neonatologist from Portland, is supporting a group of 
pediatric residents that is looking at how well JUH’s laboratory diagnostics 
system is working for neonatal and pediatric care. And Dr. Stephen J. 
Hoenig, a vascular surgeon in private practice in Concord, Massachusetts, 
is working with two groups of surgical residents—one looking at 
post-surgical infections, the other the quality of post-surgical counseling.

Orthopedic resident Dr. Emmanuel Cyriaque explains a case to Dr. Stephen
Hoenig, Konbit Sante Executive Director Nate Nickerson, and Dr. Dan Sobel.

JUH stockroom manager Melik Derius displays some of the oxygen containers.
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In February, Dr. Michael Taylor received the prestigious Presidential 
Citation Award from the American Academy of Dermatology for his work 
with Konbit Sante, which he co-founded with his wife, Wendy, in 2001. 
Michael was presented the award during the AAD’s 77th Annual Meeting 
conference in Washington, D.C. The largest organization of 
dermatologists worldwide, AAD has more than 16,000 members from 
more than 35 countries.

While in Washington, the Taylors also had a special lunch with U.S. Rep. 
Chellie Pingree, D-Maine, in the Capitol dining hall. Congresswoman 
Pingree entered an acknowledgement of Konbit Sante and its role into 
the Congressional Record on Feb. 28.

Konbit Sante
Founder Honored

After five years of planning and fundraising and almost a year of 
construction, the new primary care center for ULS opened in April and 
began serving the community of the economically distressed 
community of Bande du Nord (Fort Bourgeois).

Since 2010, ULS (United de Lutte pour la Sante, or “Fighting Unit for 
Health”) has been the only easily accessible source for health care in 
Bande du Nord, a community of about 25,000 situated in the very 
mountainous rural outskirts of Cap-Haitien. Konbit Sante began 
partnering with ULS in 2012, and offered to build a permanent health 
center if it could secure ownership of a suitable plot of land. The 
situation became even more precarious when ULS was informed that it 
faced eviction from the building that housed its clinic.

Fortunately, ULS garnered enough support from the community to 
acquire land, and in 2014 a team of Konbit Sante volunteer engineers 
and architects began surveying the site and designing a new clinic. 
With your support, we raised more than $200,000 to fund landscaping 
and construction, and to provide some operational support. Ground 
was  broken in April 2018, and the building was completed earlier this 
year. While the building is largely completed, we will continue to 
support ULS as it serves the community with quality holistic care.

The ULS project is a perfect example of what can happen when people 
from different backgrounds, experiences, and cultures band together 
in a konbit for the common good. Without your donation, it would not 
have been possible.

New ULS clinic opens

With your support, we raised more than $200,000 to 
fund landscaping and construction, and to provide some 
operational support. Ground was  broken in April 2018, 
and the building was completed earlier this year.

Dr. Michael Taylor, left, and Wendy Taylor, right, accept the
Presidential Citation award from AAD President Dr. Suzanne Olbricht. For more informtation, visit Konbitsante.org

Runners begin the 10th Maine Walks with Haiti 5K walk/run. (Leslie Wagner photo)

New website launched
We didn’t just redesign our website this year, we totally overhauled it! In 
March, the new www.konbitsante.org went live, featuring a user-friendly 
design, easier to navigate donation and volunteer pages, expanded 
information about our history and partners, and new features such as a 
Newsroom section that provides up-to-date information about our work. 
Many thanks to the folks at Rugged Coastal of Portland, who designed the 
new website and provided technical support.

Maine Walks with Haiti 5K
fundraiser celebrates 10th birthday
The 10th annual Maine Walks with Haiti 5K walk/run was held in perfect 
weather on June 8 in Portland’s Back Cove Park. Participants enjoyed a 
special performance by Pihcintu, a nationally renowned choral group, 
before embarking on a the 5K walk and timed run in the spirit of this
year’s theme, “Building Bridges.” The walk/run raised more than $24,000, 
which will be directly applied to our work to strengthen capacity for 
health in North Haiti.



Meet our Pediatrics Program Manager,

Dr. Rony Saint Fleur
Q: What part of Haiti are you from?
A: I am from Saint Marc, a city in the Artibonite department of Haiti.

Q: Where do you currently work and what is your current position and role?
A: I am a pediatrician and I work in the pediatrics service, at Justinien University Hospital 
(JUH) as an attending pediatrician and at Konbit Sante as a program manager. 

Q: Why did you become a pediatrician?
A: I couldn’t be a pediatrician without a medical degree. When I was a kid, my father often 
brought me to the hospital and I didn’t like the way the general physicians treated the kids 
who were at the hospital. One day my father took me to a pediatrician in Port-au-Prince, the 
capital city of Haiti, and I realized the difference between a pediatrician and other doctors. So 
I finally said to my father that I am going to be a pediatrician.

Q: How did you hear about Konbit Sante, and why did you join us?
A: I first learned about Konbit Sante in 2003 when I was in my last year of residency. The 
founder Dr. Michael Taylor and his wife came to visit JUH and talked with some of us about 
his dream. After my residency, I worked in Milot, at another hospital for 5 years but during that 
time, I was always in contact with JUH. Subsequently, I used to hear about Konbit Sante.  Dr. 
Serge Charles, the chief of the pediatrics service, used to encourage me to come back and 
work with him. At another meeting with Dr. Nathan Nickerson, the former executive director 

Fundraising & Community Partner:

Earth & Soul Pottery
This year, we have been collaborating with Sarah Sorenson Coppi, a local artist and owner 
of Earth and Soul Pottery in Hollis, Maine. She makes mosaic shower installations and other 
mosaics out of clay in her studio, which is attached to her beautiful farm. She is a farmer and 
mother of three, who loves nature, travel, and people. Sarah stated, “My honest belief is that 
people should be connected. Kids are kids, no matter where they are and it’s the same for 
adults. We should make the time to help those who are struggling in any way, because if it 
were me I would want someone to help. The way I can help currently is by spreading the word 
and letting as many people know about Konbit Sante as possible.”

Sarah got involved with Konbit Sante about 12 years ago when a former staff member con-
nected her with an asylum seeker. She thought art might be helpful for their transition and to 
this day, they are still connected. She enthusiastically said, “I just like being involved where 
I know I can make a difference. Konbit Sante is a small non-profit organization and you can 
see that the work they do in Haiti is very helpful. I also have my own friends from Haiti. I was 
really happy when the executive director, Rupal Ramesh Shah, contacted me. It has been a 
while since I was involved with Konbit Sante so it is nice to be back!”

Sarah hosted a fundraiser and open house event this Spring at her farm where Konbit Sante 
was invited to showcase the metal art from Haiti and share about our work. Sarah also serves 
on our Fundraising and Communications Committee. She is actively helping us to develop 
ways to raise funds for Konbit Sante. We are lucky to have such a bright and creative person-
ality on our team at Konbit Sante.

of Konbit Sante, I was convinced to join the team. In our continued discussions, I understood 
that Konbit Sante would help me realize my dream to help the healthcare system in Haiti. 

Q: What does your day-to-day life look like at Justinien University Hospital?
A: I come in the morning at 8:00 am, complete a morning report or conduct a lecture with the 
residents and interns. After that I follow up with bedside rounds till noon. When there are a lot 
of outpatients I have to also take care of them. Apart from that, I complete my administrative 
tasks and am usually available at the hospital until 3:00 pm.

Q: What is your most proud moment as a healthcare provider? Do you have some in-
teresting stories to share?
A: I have several. One of them is when I was in my second year of pediatrics residency train-
ing. Another pediatrician had to take care of a severely premature newborn. After 2 days he 
decided to abandon the baby because he thought that the baby had no chance to survive. 
That baby weighed 0.8kgs. The mom came to me and asked me to help her save the baby. 
She said after two days of observation she believed I could perform a miracle. And we did it 
together. We cared for the baby and the baby survived. That baby is in her second year of 
university today.

Q: Where do you see yourself in 3 to 5 years?
A: That is a difficult question. I hope I will be in Haiti, continuing to do what I like to do. I also 
hope to continue to train and support others around me. For example, I will encourage the 
training of young pediatricians and to continue, through Toastmasters International, to help 
people develop their communication and leadership skills. I would also like to continue to help 
Konbit Sante realize our mission in the Northern department of Haiti.

Q: In your opinion, what needs to happen for Haiti to have a sustainable health system?
A: The government needs to invest more into the healthcare system. They need to invest in 
management and leadership skills training. They also need to give the local management 
team more autonomy to lead because the local authorities have a better understanding of the 
reality. Ultimately, their decision would have more impact. 

We Walk with Haiti
This summer, Konbit Sante hosted a virtual fundraiser to raise funds for our work in Haiti. The 
fundraiser, We Walk with Haiti, raised over $60,000 with the help of staff and board members, 
honorary advisors, and our community supporters. We had over two hundred donors who 
contributed through various fundraising campaign pages. 

People were also able to create team pages and raise funds to reach their team goal. Both 
the Board of Directors and the Honorary Advisors created teams and had a race to see who 
could raise $10,000 first. We also had families create fundraising teams who were able to 
raise hundreds of dollars for Konbit Sante! 

We are thankful for everyone’s donations and fundraising efforts. The funds raised not only 
assist in the COVID-19 response efforts, but also support ongoing healthcare projects in 
pediatric care, communicable disease prevention, prenatal and postnatal care, community 
outreach education and immunizations, and more. We rely on this fundraiser to provide a 
significant portion of our annual budget.

We recognize that this past year has been trying for everyone, and are grateful for any level 
of support that was given. Every bit helps, no matter how small. 

Internship Profile: 

Alice Cockerham
Alice is Konbit Sante’s Social Media and Fundraising intern for 
the summer of 2021. A rising junior at Bates College studying An-
thropology and Religious studies, she hopes to pursue work in the 
non-profit field once she graduates. 

“Interning at Konbit Sante this summer has been an incredible 
opportunity. I have been able to get a taste of what a future ca-
reer in the field of global health would look and feel like.” 

Some of her responsibilities include creating, editing, and publishing content for Konbit 
Sante’s social media accounts, interviewing and developing organizational profiles, and 
writing various pieces for the newsletters. She is also leading the efforts with our summer 
fundraiser, ‘We Walk with Haiti.’ She has developed content for it, collaborated with team 
members to set up their fundraising pages, and raised funds for the walk too! 

While working remotely, she has been able to attend our US-based staff meetings and the 
Fundraising and Communications Committee meetings. In writing the profiles and newsletter 
pieces, she has had the opportunity to connect with the Konbit Sante team members to learn 
more about their work and the programs they manage and operate. Alice mentioned, “One 
of my favorite responsibilities is talking to our partners in Haiti. Their stories are powerful and 
inspiring. Being involved in such a small part of the work at Konbit Sante has been a very 
rewarding experience for me.” 

We’re excited to have a summer intern from Bates College and hope to continue the intern-
ship program with this and other nearby colleges and universities in the years to come!



Dear Friends of Konbit Sante,

Greetings from Maine! I’d like to take a moment to thank all of you for your support 
of Konbit Sante throughout the years. My first year at Konbit Sante, as executive 
director, continues to be enriching as I learn more and contribute to the work in 
Cap-Haitien, Haiti.

Haiti has been on the news a lot lately due to the assassination of the former 
president. Our hearts are with all the people of Haiti and we continue to stand 
by them during this unpredictable time. Our work with our healthcare partners in 
Cap-Haitien, continues as it always has and our team continues to drive the work 
that is much needed. 

Your support, during this challenging time, has allowed us to continue the work 
and we thank you for it. Your generosity allows us to stay true to our mission, even 
during this time. 

We hope this newsletter provides a glimpse of all the activities we have been 
involved in this past year. There’s much to share and this is just a highlight of all 
the work we are doing. We also have new projects coming up that we will share 
with you in the coming weeks and months, so stay tuned. 

This year we celebrate our 20-year anniversary. As we mark this milestone mo-
ment, I am proud of our organization and of the broader community that has stood 
by us. We wouldn’t be here without all of you, so please accept my gratitude for 
your unlimited support. Depending on the guidelines set due to the pandemic, we 
hope to celebrate with all of you in some form later this year.

As always, if you’re interested in connecting with us and learning more, please 
email or call us. We are always happy to hear from you.

Kembe Fem,
 

Rupal Ramesh Shah
Executive Director

CA P-HAITIEN HEALTH PARTNERSHIP


